
Oral Chemotherapy in the ED 
Tips for ED Providers and Nurses 

 
With the ease of ordering patients home medications in EPIC, as well as the increasing availability of oral chemotherapy 
agents, we have noted an increase in ED orders for continuation of daily maintenance oral chemotherapy.  While we 
recognize that it is important to continue home medications, there are added concerns with chemotherapy about 
appropriateness of continuation in patients with an acute illness as well as administration precautions that must be 
followed.   
 
If the pharmacologic category in the JHH formulary is “Antineoplastic agent”, the medication is considered to be an oral 
chemotherapy agent.  Exceptions to this rule are listed in Appendix A of the Chemotherapy Policy (MDU001) on 
HPO.  Most of these agents are not on our EPIC preference list. 

 
In speaking with our oncology colleagues, we believe it is appropriate to hold these agents while patients are in our 
ED.  Although patients take these agents daily, holding 1-2 doses is not detrimental to their treatment 
plan.  Additionally, there may be significant drug interactions or lab values that impact a patient’s regimen and may 
prompt the oncologist to modify therapy.   
 
If a patient is admitted, the decision to continue or hold the medication will be left to their oncologist.  If a patient is 
discharged home, we will need to provide them with instructions to take their chemotherapy at home and call their 
oncologist to update them on their recent ED visit.   
 
Providers and nurses should provide education to the patient regarding the potential concerns with administration of 
these agents during any type of illness.  We recognize that many of patients may be requesting their oral chemotherapy 
if they are in EACU or boarding while awaiting admission.  Providers and nurses can reinforce this message using some of 
the examples below:       
 

- While we are evaluating you in the ED, we are also determining if any modifications are needed to your oral 
chemotherapy.  Based on discussions with oncologists at JHH, we are comfortable holding your oral 
chemotherapy while you are in the ED as we determine if it is safe to continue therapy. Holding one or two 
doses while you are in the ED will not have an impact on your overall treatment course. 

- If you are discharged to your home from the emergency department, you should take your chemotherapy when 
you return home and then resume your regular schedule.  Additionally, you should notify your oncologist of the 
outcome of your ED visit. 

- If you are admitted to the hospital, the admitting team will discuss with JHH oncologists if it is safe to continue 
your oral chemotherapy. 

 
If you have any questions/ concerns, please contact Mindy or Umbreen via pager (3-2982) or email.  

http://www.crlonline.com/lco/action/home/switch
https://hpo.johnshopkins.edu/hopkins/policies/39/18/policy_18.pdf?_=0.236824896043

